Wolfeboro Police Commission

Meeting Minutes

July 17, 2014
Members present:   Chairman Joe Balboni Jr., Ron Goodgame and Steve Wood.
Staff present:   
Chief Stu Chase, Lt. Rondeau and Recording Secretary Amelia Capone- Muccio.

Chairman Balboni called the meeting to order at 4:00 PM and introduced the Commissioner’s, staff in attendance and noted a quorum was present. 
· Pledge of Allegiance
Chairman Balboni entertained the Pledge of Allegiance. 

· Announcement

Chairman Balboni announced Steve Wood has been appointed as a Police Commissioner and was sworn in on June 26, 2014. 

Consideration of Minutes

·  Public minutes of June 19, 2014
Commissioner Ron Goodgame moved the Wolfeboro Police Commission to accept the public minutes of June 19, 2014 as submitted. Commissioner Steve Wood seconded. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed. 

Activity Reports

Chief Chase reviewed the following activity reports for the month: 
Offenses (State Law) by month: He reported 70 offenses for the month, an 11% increase from last month. 
Arrest status report: He reported 126 arrests year to date. He noted an arrest decrease of 10% over 2013.
Personnel Analysis report: The report is a synopsis of each officer’s reporting for the month.
Accidents by street name: He reported 13 accidents for last month and a 19% decrease from the previous year. 
Prosecutor’s report:  He reported 22 defendants answering to 27 offenses, with 13 arraignments, 7 pleas, 2 pretrial conferences, 2 hearings and 1 trial. $686.00 was received in fines, fees or other assessments. 
School Resource Officer (SRO): n/a. 
Citation Report: He reported 179 citations issues last month with a majority of those on Center Street, North and South Main Streets. 
Crime Comparison: He reviewed a crimes comparison report with the Commission. 

Chief’s Items
Chief Chase reported the following items:

· Garrett Anthony is continuing orientation as a part-time Dispatcher and part-time Dispatcher Jim Savage will become a full-time employee the second week of August. 
· Two patrol officers are on “light-duty” while recovering from non-duty related injuries. 

· Seasonal Officers Devine and Bois have begun working their seasonal positions downtown until the end of August. 

· The radio call numbers for the officers has been revised as noted at the last meeting and the new call numbers are based on seniority. 

· The court has awarded a vehicle to the Police Department that was abandoned by the owner and they are assessing the potential use of this vehicle to the Department. 

· He provided the 2014 budgets as of the mid-year point noting that the legal line is over spent 227%. 

· Due to the weather the July 4th festivities were post-poned which resulted in lighter crowds than other years. 

· The Board of Selectmen, on behalf of the Town, accepted the gift of a Chevrolet Trailblazer donated by a member of the community to help jumpstart the K9 program. The plan is to utilize this vehicle as an administrative vehicle and transfer the Chief’s Ford Expedition to be used as the K9 vehicle. 

· The Department has received a grant in the amount of $7,500 for the enforcement of under-age drinking laws. 

· Two portable breath-test units, with a value of $5,000 each were received by the Department. 

· The New England Police Benevolent Association received a generous donation toward the K9 program from Joy Messineo, a realtor with Maxfield Real Estate. Ms. Messineo is a longtime supporter of the K9 program and her gift is most appreciated. 

· Officer Llewellyn participated in Team Vista’s mountain climbing trip last month with Commissioner Wood. 

· Sgt. Keaton is monitoring the Police Department Intern, a local young lady with interest in law enforcement as a career. 

· He conducted a “fair hearing” for the Welfare Department last month. 
· He met with the Administrator at Huggins Hospital on matters of mutual interest. 

· He participated in events benefiting Life Bridge Mentoring and Cornerstone Christian Academy. 

· He met with Lt. Duffy of Troop E, NH State Police. 

· He attended the Town Department Head’s meeting. 

· Officer Cooper attended DARE training for School Resource Officers. 

· The Sergeants and the Detective attended a two-day class in Concord sponsored by the US Secret Service. 
· Lt. Rondeau and Detective Maloney attended a class on Vericom Brake Testing equipment. 

· A Wolfeboro resident sent a letter of thanks for assistance rendered during the fireworks display when she was bringing a member of her family to the hospital. 

· The NH Boat Museum praised Officer Strauch for his quick action during a recent medical emergency in which he helped seek a piece of equipment to from a nearby business to help remove a cleat from a boat at the Town Docks. 

· He has proposed a policy on the disposition of firearms, ammunition and deadly weapons held in custody by the evidence officer for the Commission’s review. 

· Firearms Policy Discussion:

Commissioner Goodgame questioned why they would not open the sale of the firearms up for bid. 
Chief Chase replied that the Department felt by disposing of them in one lot being shipped out of State reduces the liability to the Department. 

Commissioner Goodgame questioned eliminating the bids and he thought they would be getting an appraisal. He questioned how will they know if they are getting a bid without collusion. 
Chief Chase replied he can assure the Commission neither himself or the Lieutenant know anyone at Interstate Firearms. 

Chairman Balboni questioned the number of firearms that they would be selling. 

Chief Chase replied about 63, he noted the recent press on the matter did generate someone to come back for several of his firearms he was now able to possess. 

Commissioner Wood noted that the gain in this is not monetary, so whether they put it out for bid or sell to a single source, the point is to use the least resources. He noted that putting it out to bid can create added expense. 

Chief Chase replied those who would want to bid would need to be able to see the inventory before bidding and yes they are trying to dispose of the inventory as they don’t have the space to store and maintain these firearms. 

Lt. Rondeau agreed they are running out of room and the reason they choose the option to get rid of them all at once to Interstate Firearms was due to the ability to sell them all at once to a licensed firearm dealer while expending as little resources as possible. He noted a few years back the Department auctioned off a vehicle that ended up costing the Department money vs. saving money. 

Bob Loughman, member of the public, questioned how they will guarantee the ownership is void on the firearms. 

Chief Chase replied that the Department will have made certain to the best of their ability that the owner is no longer available. 

Joe Melanson, member of the public, suggested the Department contact an auctioneer who would sell the firearms at fair market price at a firearms auction which will also eliminate the liability to the Town. 
Chief Chase questioned how they can assure they would be sold to those legal to possess firearms. 

Mr. Melanson replied they would do a background check as the auctioneer is Federally Licensed and he referred to RSA 159:25. 

Chief Chase stated he would like to take this suggestion under advisement to do more research on as it may be a simpler option. 

· Reorganization of the Department discussion:

Commissioner Goodgame suggested they discuss the Captain’s job description that was presented by the Chief as part of the reorganization of the Department. He questioned if it would be effective today. 

Chief Chase replied he would like the Commission to review and accept the job description first and make it effective August 21, 2014.  

It was moved by Ron Goodgame and seconded by Steve Wood for the Wolfeboro Police Commission to approve and accept the Wolfeboro Police Department job description for the Captain/Executive Officer as presented at this meeting to be effective 8/21/14. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Commissioner Goodgame suggested the Chief provide a brief overview of why he would like to reorganize the Department. 

Chief Chase replied part of his duty is to plan and organize the Department for the future and noted currently they have Sergeants that in another Department would be a different rank. He plans to make the Sergeants, Staff Sergeant’s and create a rank of Corporal. His purpose for this is to retain staff and outline responsibilities. 

Commissioner Goodgame agreed there has been a multitude of reporting responsibilities over the years and it is clear why a reorganization was needed. 
· K9 Program update:

Chief Chase referred to his memo dated July 17, 2014 to the Wolfeboro Police Commission summarizing his reasons for how to proceed with re-implementing the K9 program. He explained he appreciates the efforts of the K9 Committee and briefly reviewed some of his analysis used in his decision including the needs of the Wolfeboro Police Department over the next 10 years. He explained the Department is most likely to utilize a canine for the search of a missing child, elderly person, or dementia patient, and drug violations are up 11% over last year (a drug detection dog would assist in both street encounters and mailed parcel as well as  the schools call upon us to conduct locker sweeps). For the public safety mission in Wolfeboro he feels a canine trained in article search, tracking and evidence recovery best suits our needs and for rare cases when a patrol dog is needed they can call upon the State Police, Sheriff’s Department or other agency for assistance.

He stated having established the mission, role and vision of the program, he is considering a breed, based on the following criteria:

· Genetics (overall health, disposition, sociability)

· Drive
· Stature
· Work ethic
· Intelligence
· Demeanor (more threatening/less threatening in appearance)

· Curiosity
· Speed

· Trainability

· Purity of breeding process
· Agility 
· Energy
He stated the Belgian Malinois possesses all these characteristics and although smaller than their German shepherd cousins, they are similar in appearance. He stated that  “attack/bite” training would not be a part of our program and  a scent, search, recovery-trained Malinois can certainly project an appropriately aggressive appearance when necessary (as opposed to a blood hound or retriever breed whose visage is reminiscent of a family pet or Disney movie).

He further stated he anticipates a personal donation in the next week or so that will enable us to purchase a dog from a respected breeder.  He does not intend to “jump” into anything but things are coming together in a somewhat fortuitous manner.  There is a trainer in our area working with the Sheriff’s Department for five weeks.  He has offered to get us up and running with some basic certifications for a fee of only $1,500.00. The position of canine handler has been posted, he has had two responses to date and expects at least one more.
Commissioner Wood questioned which Division does the K9 program come under. 

Chief Chase replied the Operations Division. 
Board of Selectmen’s Representative
Ms. Silk stated the following:

· Thanked the Department for their participation in the June Hazardous Waste Medication Collection and the next one is August 16th.
· The Board of Selectmen discussed the 2015 budget at their meeting last night and agreed to level fund the budget again this year. 

· She reminded the public that the Town Hall will be closing 7/28/14 for a week to move to Huggins Hospital during renovations.  
Public

Joe Melanson questioned if the Commission has seen a dog perform as he thought a Labrador would be good for the program. 
Ms. Silk replied she sat on the K9 Committee and saw a dog demonstration at Wild NH Day in Concord that was very informative. 

Mr. Melanson questioned the cost of the dog. 

Chief Chase replied the dog will cost roughly $6,000. 

Being no further business before the Commission, Chairman Balboni entertained a motion to enter non-public session at 5:01 PM. 

Commissioner Steve Wood moved the Wolfeboro Police Commission to move to non-public session under RSA 91-A II to discuss personnel at 5:01 PM. Ron Goodgame seconded. Roll call vote,  Steve Wood-yes, Ron Goodgame-yes, Joe Balboni Jr.-yes, being none opposed, the motion passed.

The Commission re-entered public session at 5:36 PM. 

Chairman Balboni announced that the Commission sealed the non-public session minutes of the July 17, 2014, by a 2/3rd vote as required by law. 

Being no further business before the Commission, Chairman Balboni entertained a motion to adjourn. 

Commissioner Ron Goodgame moved the Wolfeboro Police Commission to adjourn at 5:37 PM. Commissioner Steve Wood seconded. Being none opposed, the motion passed.

Respectfully submitted, 

Amelia Capone-Muccio
Amelia Capone-Muccio

*Minutes are unapproved until voted by the Commission
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